Robin McKinnon

Washington, DC

USA

Message:

To: The Committee Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee 

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates.

I have been living in the United States since June 1996.  While in the US, I have lived in San Jose, California (Silicon Valley), Cambridge Massachusetts, and now Washington DC.  Currently I am employed by Harvard University as the Executive Director for the National Center for Digital Government at the Kennedy School of Government.  

Initially I moved to the U.S. for the opportunities provided by the multi-national Information Technology (IT) company for which I worked at the time, intending to stay for only 2-5 years.  In Australia, I had found I was confined mostly to opportunities in the IT industry of a ‘branch office’ nature, ie. selling or marketing products manufactured in the U.S.  At the company’s headquarters in San Jose I was involved at a far more strategic level, determining in many cases product direction and designing global strategies and plans. In addition, I found there were many more opportunities for advancement – I was promoted three times relatively quickly. Since leaving the IT industry I have also found a wide range of opportunities available.  While I expect to return to Australia permanently in the future, the time horizon is still in the order of 2-3 years.  I retain strong ties with my family in Australia, and return home on average once a year.  If there were a way for me to be in two places at once, I would do it.

* Concerns:

I have serious questions and concerns regarding superannuation.  Currently I have superannuation funds in both the U.S. and in Australia.  If I withdraw funds ahead of retirement age in the U.S. for example, I must incur a tax penalty on these funds.  It would be far simpler if there were an intergovernmental agreement to transfer superannuation funds from the U.S. directly to Australian institutions/funds without this significant financial disincentive.

* Recommendations:

I am constantly amazed not only at the number of the Australians I meet in the United States and elsewhere, but the breadth of their experiences, and in many cases their seniority within their chosen fields. I believe that the worldwide expatriate community is an extraordinary and invaluable asset for Australia; I also believe it is an asset which is largely untapped and significantly under-utilised.  My hope is for Australia to able to caplitalise on this asset in a way that benefits the entire country. Most expat Australians I meet have a strong desire to be of service to Australia and its future, but are unsure how best to contribute from afar. Some thoughts on how this might be achieved are as follows: 

- Make it easy for expats to return:

  o Ensure agreements are in place with governments where most expats are living, e.g. the UK and the US to ease transfer of assets, etc; 

  o Consolidate information that expats may need regarding tax, Medicare issues, etc. upon or before returning home

- Institute a central repository where expats are able to register, e.g. a web portal.  This could aid in bi-directional information flow and provide a greater sense of connectedness for the expat community.  For example, expat Australians may volunteer to be resources for other Australians seeking to leverage their experience and knowledge of networks or markets.  Such a site may also serve as a central location for information specific to the expat community from the Australian government.

Thank you for undertaking this Inquiry. Please don’t hesitate to contact me directly regarding any of the issues or suggestions contained in this submission.  I would be glad to provide further input or help.

Sincerely,

Robin McKinnon
